

THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Tuesday 15 November 2016 from 7.30pm to 9.43pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), David Coltman, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, David Major, Reena Ranger and Kate Turner.
Officers:-
Kimberley Rowley, Head of Regulatory Services


Renato Messere, Head of Economic and Sustainable Development

Kimberley Grout, Housing Services Manager

         Stephen Exton, Finance Manager – Accountancy

Marko Kalik, Planning and Conservation Officer

Peter Simons, Senior Planning Officer (Transport and Policy)

Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Others in attendance: Councillor Ann Shaw OBE.
Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair
SD17/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were none.

SD18/16
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 6 September 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairmen. 
SD19/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS
Item 10 – High Elms Lane Traffic Proposals – this item had been withdrawn and deferred to the following meeting to allow for further consultation with local Councillors.
SD20/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None received.
SD21/16
SERVICE PRESENTATION – HOUSING

The Housing Services Manager gave a brief overview of the Service, covering Housing Options, Housing Supply and Residential Environmental Health.
HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES
SD22/16
BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – PERIOD 6 (SEPTEMBER)
This report sought approval to a change in the Committee’s 2016 - 2019 medium-term financial plan.

The following points were made:
· There was a forecast variance of £331,380 on the revenue budget. The main reason was the increase in provision of emergency housing.
· The Council was looking at ways to alleviate the pressure on the revenue budget, e.g. by block-booking or by changing the use of properties.

· The national reduction in the Benefit Cap which had been introduced on 7 November 2016 would have an impact on the figures too. The Council was working to obtain a list of those affected in the private sector, so that contact could be made with them. 

· The 2015/16 underspend carried forward for Council apprenticeship / training commitments was an historic variance that had been previously reported during the year and would be spent in the current financial year. 
A Member queried why these figures had not formed part of the budget report which had gone to Policy and Resources Committee in October 2016, and the timing required for preparing reports, relative to the committee cycle. A written response to go to Committee Members.  
[Post-meeting note: At its meeting on 6 October 2016, Policy and Resources Committee received budget monitoring reports for period 4 (up to end of July). At that time, service departments would have still been preparing their budget monitoring returns for period 6 (up to end of September), to go to Finance before each report is ready to be published. ]
The Chairman said that the situation with housing figures and budgets was changing on a daily basis.

Members also requested a report at a future meeting about what the Council was doing to address the temporary accommodation crisis. 

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being 7 For, 0 Against and 5 Abstentions.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:


That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	331,880
	319,380
	319,380



That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	(67,214)
	30,000
	0


SD23/16
REPORT ON PARKING SERVICE CHARGING AND INCOME

The report set out some further options and recommendations for bridging the gap between income and expenditure for the Council’s parking services, following the request made at the December 2015 Policy and Resources Committee and the Council’s budget-setting meeting on 23 February 2016. 


The wording in paragraph 5.2 had been slightly amended from the original report. 

The figures in the table in Paragraph 5.2 were based on a long-term parking tariff of £3.50 and not £4. The figures at the top of page 13 should therefore be £38,049 for the increase in price of the long-term parking tariff, and the total figure should be £70,389. 

The savings identified have all required time to implement.  The savings detailed represent those that would be achieved over a 12-month period based on current use patterns.   These savings would not be achieved by the end of the current financial year.

The following points were made:

· The proposal to withdraw the 18 annual pay and display permits would mean a loss of guaranteed income. However the permits were not advertised and were all taken up by one local company. The review by the Parking Consultant would look at this. 
· The company who took up the permits would be written to in advance to let them know that the permits were being withdrawn. A variation notice might also be needed in the Press, at minimal cost - this would need to be confirmed. 

· As with other permits issued by the Council under the current system, it could not be guaranteed that permits were not moved between vehicles, as they were not issued to specific vehicles. This would be looked at going forward as a larger issue.

· The cars using the permits would be parked in the same car park anyway, so spaces would not be saved by withdrawing the permits. 

· These type of permits could be offered to more companies, at a higher price, as it could be more cost-efficient to local companies to buy annual permits for staff than to pay travel expenses out separately. 
The Chairman, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report, with the following amendment:

i) To increase the price of all suspensions to £30 per vehicle per day from 1 December 2016.
ii) To increase the price of the existing annual Pay and Display permit with immediate effect, subject to any appropriate consultation, and bring in line with current long-term pay and display tariff. 

iii) To continue to review the annual Pay and Display permits
Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:

That the Committee agree the following recommendations:

i) To increase the price of all suspensions to £30 per vehicle per day from 1 December 2016

ii) To increase the price of the existing annual Pay and Display permit with immediate effect, subject to any appropriate consultation, and bring in line with current long-term pay and display tariff. 
iii) To continue to review the annual Pay and Display permits
SD24/16
PROCUREMENT OF NEW PARKING ENFORCEMENT CONTRACT – INITIAL INVESTIGATION

This report asked the Committee to consider a variety of possible arrangements for the provision of the parking enforcement service, as the existing contract expired in Spring 2018.  This resulted from a requirement by Watford Borough Council (WBC) that the District Council determines and commits whether to progress a joint procurement process in early 2017.  

While the main recommendation was to determine a response on whether to commit to a joint parking contract with Watford BC, an alternative recommendation was made, to further investigate several other models that appeared initially to be more effective than others to provide on and off-street parking enforcement services in the District.
It was noted that in Paragraph 2.40, it should state that the East Herts Contract expired in January 2019.

Members said / noted the following:
· Officers should look into the reason why the Council was expected to share the procurement costs equally with WBC under the current contract, taking into account the relative size of the TRDC enforcement operation compared with that of WBC? 
· Members felt rushed into making a decision about this and needed more time to explore all the options available, with further information about the costs involved. But also recognised that a procurement process was lengthy and needed a long lead-in time. They did not want to rule out other options at this stage. 
· If the Committee did agree in principle to enter a procurement process jointly with WBC, Members would want considerable input in regard to the scope and needs of the contract.

· As officers had been advised by WBC that Dacorum BC would not be included in a future joint contract with TRDC and WBC, this would have an effect on economies of scale in the contract.

· Civil Parking Enforcement generally generated a loss to local authorities and was not cost-neutral. 

· Although TRDC could commission a consultant to investigate the options further, prior to the pre-procurement process starting, which would itself involve the commissioning of a consultant, Members did not want to incur that cost at this stage. 

· There was no budget currently identified for TRDC to carry out recruitment. This needed to be identified.
· Further information on the options should be brought to an extraordinary meeting of the Committee in January 2017 to allow a decision to be made.
· Option B – Joint working with other Authorities - Members were willing to consider working with other Local Authorities, specifically looking at Hertsmere BC and East Herts DC and how they provide their parking enforcement services.
· Option C – In-house Service - not to be taken forward due to size of TRDC operation – economies of scale relative to operations around us. 
· Option F – Provision of a Local Authority service managed by a Lead Authority for off-street parking only - not to be taken forward as Members required both on and off street parking enforcement to be included in the contract.
· Option G – Cessation of Decriminalisation activities - not to be taken forward.

Councillor Martin Trevett, seconded by Councillor Giles-Medhurst, proposed the following:
· That officers prepare a progress report with further information on Options A, B, D, E (and G1 as a supplementary option) be brought to an extraordinary meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee in January 2017.
· That Options C, F and G not be considered, for the above reasons. 


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

· 
That officers prepare a progress report with further information on Options A, B, D, E (and G1 as a supplementary option) be brought to an extraordinary meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee in January 2017.
· That Options C, F and G not be considered, for the above reasons. 
SD25/16
REPORT ON DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT, LOCAL LAND CHARGES SEARCHES AND PARKING SERVICES FEES AND CHARGES

This report provided an overview of all discretionary charges for Development Management, Local Land Charges Searches and Parking.

Charges for street naming and numbering

In regard to charging for street names and numbering, the current system only charged for someone changing their house name. The proposal was to introduce charging for all street names and numbering requests for all properties from 1 January 2017.  
Members queried the definitions of ‘plot’ and ‘unit’ in Appendix C. Officers clarified that the charges related per unit.

Members advised the fees needed to be at least comparable with those charged at St Albans City and District Council.  The Head of Regulatory Services advised the fees should be set at cost recovery levels but would ask the Senior Officer and Finance to review the proposed fees with on-costs included.

Members asked that the introduction of charging be brought in as soon as possible – before 1 January 2017 if possible. 

Local Land Charges


Increases to these fees had been delayed due to ICT issues but Members asked if a larger increase, e.g. 10% could be made to these fees.

The Head of Regulatory Services said that figures should be based on cost recovery, but suggested a report could be requested to review on-costs and all charges, for a future meeting of the Committee.

Councillor Martin Trevett, seconded by Councillor Giles-Medhurst, proposed the following:

That the Committee agree to delegate authority to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, to agree proposed fees and charges for Street Naming and Numbering  so that they can be accepted into the Committee’s budgets, to be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.

A further report on Local Land Charges fees is required for a future meeting so they can be considered as part of the budget setting process.

The other fees and charges are agreed as per the recommendation.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

That the Committee agree to delegate authority to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, to agree proposed fees and charges for Street Naming and Numbering  so that they can be accepted into the Committee’s budgets, to be recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.

A further report on Local Land Charges fees is required for a future meeting so they can be considered as part of the budget setting process.

The other fees and charges are agreed as per the recommendation.

Post meeting note:

The Director of Community and Environmental Services, in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, has confirmed, with the advice of Legal and Finance, that the proposed fees and charges for Street Naming and Numbering in the report are based on cost recovery and therefore the Council should proceed with the fees and charges as detailed in the report.  However these will be reviewed annually as part of fees and charges.

SD26/16
HIGH ELMS LANE TRAFFIC PROPOSALS

This item had been withdrawn and deferred to the following meeting to allow for further consultation with local Councillors.

SD27/16
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2017-2020 –                    COMMUNITY SERVICES (HOUSING) SERVICE PLAN

This report enabled the Committee to comment to the Policy and Resources Committee on the Strategic Plan, the Committee’s service plans, and the growth bids to support them for the three years commencing on 1 April 2017.   


Members commented as follows on the Draft Strategic Plan for 2017-20:
· 1.2.1 – change to “. …support to small enterprises, e.g. through Rivertech.”

· 2.4 – NI184 – why was the target to be only ‘broadly’ compliant on food hygiene law and not fully compliant (but it was noted that this was a national indicator).

Councillor Martin Trevett, seconded by Councillor Giles-Medhurst, proposed the recommendations in the report.

Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being 7 For, 0 Against and 5 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the Committee considers the draft Strategic Plan attached as Appendix 1 and conveys any comments to the Policy and Resources Committee.  

That the Committee considers its service plans attached at Appendices 2 and recommend their content to the Policy and Resources Committee.

SD28/16
COPPERMILL LOCK DRAFT CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISAL REPORT


Members were asked to approve for consultation the draft Coppermill Lock Conservation Area Appraisal.  

The Coppermill Lock Conservation Area had been designated in April 1980 as an addition to the London Borough of Hillingdon’s Black Jacks and Coppermill Lock Conservation Area designated in 1974. The area within the Three Rivers District is very small and comprises the Coy Carp Public House and Fishery Cottages and a small section along the canal towpath.  

Councillor Ann Shaw noted that the ‘Coy Carp’ Public House had previously been called ‘The Fisheries.’


RESOLVED:


That   the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee approve the Draft Coppermill Lock Conservation Area Appraisal for consultation.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORT
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst in the Chair
SD29/16
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2017-2020 – ECONOMIC AND SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT SERVICE PLAN AND REGULATORY SERVICES SERVICE PLAN

The following was noted in regard to the Economic and Sustainable Development Service Plan:

· ESD03 – data was still being analysed but it was expected that there would be a 9-year land supply.
· ESD07 – latest figures showed 125 new business registrations.
· Rivertech had been very successful to date with c. 20 businesses there, occupying c. 36 seats. 

· Members asked that the Rivertech targets from the Rivertech Business Plan go into the E&SD Service Plan. 

· ESD09 – vacancy rate remained relatively low at an average of 4% across District centres. 
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, proposed the recommendations in the report.
Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared carried, the voting being 7 For, 0 Against and 5 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:


That the Committee considers the draft Strategic Plan attached as Appendix 1 and conveys any comments to the Policy and Resources Committee.  

That the Committee considers its service plans attached at Appendices 2 and recommend their content to the Policy and Resources Committee.
SD30/16
WORK PROGRAMME

Members considered the current work programme.  

The extraordinary meeting would be added for 17 January 2017.


RESOLVED:-



Subject to the comments above that the work programme be noted.
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